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Minutes V1.0
322nd CEOS SECRETARIAT MEETING
Thursday 20 June 2024
Chaired by CSA
Participants
CEO Team:			Steven Ramage, Lefteris Mamais, Irena Drakopoulou
CSA:	Frederic Fournier, Matt Steventon, Libby Rose, Harvey Jones
ESA:				Eleni Paliouras
EUMETSAT:	           		Robert Husband
GISTDA:			Poramet Thuwakham
JAXA SIT Chair Team:	Osamu Ochiai, Yuko Nakamura, Satoshi Uenuma, Sato Teppei 
NASA:				Christine Bognar
NOAA:		            		Charles Wooldridge, Adria Schwarber 
SEO:				Dave Borges
UKSA:				Beth Greenaway, Niall Bradshaw
WGCapD:			Dan Matsapola
WGCV:		    		–
WGClimate:	            		Jeff Privette
WGDisasters:			Laura Frulla
WGISS:			Tom Sohre
1. Welcome and Action Review 
Frederic Fournier (CSA, CEOS Chair Team) welcomed participants to the CEOS SEC-322 meeting and noted apologies from Eric Laliberté (CSA, CEOS Chair) for being unable to attend. Frederic reviewed the agenda. 
Steven Ramage (CEOS Executive Officer) requested an item to be added in AOB regarding streamlining the feedback process for the CEOS Work Plan. 
Matt Steventon (CEOS Chair Team) noted that most open actions from the past meetings will be covered under the relevant agenda items. Some select updates were noted:
321-03: CEOS Executive Officer to arrange a call with Yana Gevorgyan (GEO Secretariat Director) and the CEOS Chair regarding the GEO Global Ecosystem Atlas and potential CEOS collaboration. 
· This action can be closed. Steven Ramage (CEOS Executive Officer) contacted GEO SEC during the Joint Workshop on Biodiversity held in Montreal, Canada, on June 10-11, 2024. 
· Christine Bognar (NASA) suggested that when reviewing open actions, we should provide a briefing on the outcomes before marking an action as complete, even if the outcomes are included in a written report.
· Steven Ramage (CEOS Executive Officer) noted that he had a meeting with Yana alongside the GEO ExCom meeting, where they discussed the ongoing work of the CEOS Ecosystem Extent Task Team (EETT), GEO BON, and the GOE Ecosystem Atlas. This discussion was followed up during the Joint Workshop on Biodiversity. They agreed to continue exchanging information on progress from both sides, particularly that which can help inform next steps for CEOS.
· As we consider CEOS’s long-term goals regarding Biodiversity, we should consider how the Ecosystem Atlas relates. This should also be discussed in collaboration with UN CBD, GEO BON, and GEO to inform the next steps for CEOS. Through this exchange, a link to the Ecosystem Atlas will be maintained.
Decision Regarding an August Meeting of the CEOS Secretariat 
Frederic Fournier (CSA, CEOS Chair Team) proposed not to proceed with a SEC meeting in August 2024, citing lack of a strong need to proceed with this tentatively scheduled additional meeting. He welcomed opinions from the Secretariat members. There were no objections from the SEC to this proposal.
	DECISION 01
	It was confirmed that there will be no additional SEC meeting in August 2024.


The next SEC meetings are scheduled for July 18, 2024, followed by September 5, 2024, which will be the final opportunity to prepare for the 2024 SIT Technical Workshop.
2. CEOS Chair Team Report
Frederic Fournier (CSA, CEOS Chair Team) reported:
Joint Workshop on Biodiversity (June 10-11, 2024; UN CBD Headquarters, Montreal, Canada)
· The CEOS Chair team met with key international biodiversity actors on June 10-11, 2024, at UN CBD Headquarters in Montreal, Canada. There were 22 participants onsite, with an additional 30-35 participating remotely. 
· The discussion focused on improving communication and collaboration with users, including the national governments and reporting agencies. Participants expressed a desire for mobilisation to advance the monitoring and protection of biodiversity and emphasised the need to enhance collaboration with users. 
· One of CSA’s aims for the workshop was to shed light on what a possible CEOS Biodiversity Working Group might be tasked to do and engage with, to help inform discussions planned for SIT Technical Workshop and CEOS Plenary later this year. 
· There will be a second virtual event in September 2024, aiming to refine a short ‘brochure’ on potential CEOS support to the biodiversity community. The intent is to share this document during the September virtual event and invite feedback. A statement is also planned to confirm the way forward. 
Discussion
· Christine Bognar (NASA) acknowledged the significant stakeholder participation at the workshop. The desire for collaboration was clear. Christine expressed concern that the current process may be unintentionally bypassing several steps of CEOS governance. Specifically, any proclamation/statement regarding a CEOS position and potential actions need to first be approved by CEOS Principals. 
· Christine suggested an alternative approach where external requests related to biodiversity are received by CEOS, to which CEOS then assesses in alignment with its External Requests Process Paper. Skipping this process could mislead stakeholders into thinking that something binding has been established. It would be different if CEOS already had a Biodiversity entity with funding agencies. 
· Frederic agreed and noted that any information published in the brochure will clearly state that it represents intentions only, without confirmation of future actions. He clarified that any proposals put forward would have to be endorsed at the CEOS Plenary by agency Principals.
· Frederic noted that a draft Terms of Reference for a CEOS Biodiversity Working Group has been floating around, but he clarified this was the work of an enthusiastic participant of the UN CBD workshop and is by no means connected to CSA or to be considered an official document. With that said, it demonstrates the interest in having CEOS more involved in the biodiversity dialogue. It served as a positive signal and generated a lot of productive discussion during the meeting.
· Christine added that if a CEOS Statement on Biodiversity is planned for presentation in September 2024 then the CEOS Principals will not have an opportunity to review and approve it at a Principal-level meeting. The SIT Technical Workshop in September is not a Principal-level decisional meeting, unlike the Plenary and SIT meetings.
· Frederic asked Christine if it would be the preference of the SEC to share a document more broadly only after it has been approved, potentially waiting until after the 2024 SIT Technical Workshop and the CEOS Plenary.
· Christine suggested that one of the possible outcomes of CSA’s Chair Term could be a statement at the 2024 CEOS Plenary, approximately 1-1.5 pages long. Similar statements have been made in the past, although not every CEOS Chair has chosen to do so. When these statements have been issued, they have typically been vetted by the Plenary beforehand. She proposed that input for the meeting would involve presenting a draft statement, which would then be refined during the meeting.
	322-01
	Christine Bognar (NASA) to share examples of past CEOS Statements used for outreach with the SEC and provide more details on the process with the CSA CEOS Chair team.
	COMPLETE



	322-02
	CEOS Chair to share the Joint Workshop on Biodiversity summary report with the SEC once it is received from UN CBD.
	ASAP


Frederic Fournier (CSA, CEOS Chair Team) continued the CEOS Chair report:
· A suggestion was previously made that CEOS might be interested in making a statement at UN CBD COP-16. Frederic asked for the SEC’s opinion on pursuing such a statement, and if so, what should be included and who could deliver it?
· The invitation for the 2024 CEOS Plenary has now been sent. SEC was asked to please ensure agency delegations are registered as soon as possible.
· The CEOS Chair team is making a start on the statement of objectives and agenda for the 2024 CEOS Plenary. CSA wishes to use SEC-322 to undertake an initial survey of the SEC, particularly the Working Group Chairs/Vice Chairs regarding their ambitions for the meeting i.e., desired decisions, actions, discussions, endorsements.
· Noting the approach of the 2024 SIT Technical Workshop and CEOS Plenary and the need to identify a CEOS Chair for 2026, SEC guidance is sought on confirming the nomination received from CSIRO/GA/BOM (Australia) for the Asia-Pacific rotation in 2026 and providing them with the certainty needed to prepare for Plenary and SIT Technical Workshop.
Discussion
· Regarding biodiversity, Charles Wooldridge (NOAA) asked for clarification on the two ideas presented by CSA – the brochure and the statement. 
· Frederic noted that the brochure is specifically related to the outcomes of the Joint Workshop on Biodiversity – intended to explain why these groups came together and the collaborative intent behind the event. The content of the brochure could certainly be re-used or referenced for an official statement for the UN CBD COP, but they are separate documents. CEOS Principal approval would be required for the Statement.
· Jeff Privette (NOAA, WGClimate Chair) noted that on the UNFCCC COP side, CEOS statements are submitted to SBSTA three weeks prior to the start of the meeting. It is possible a similar timeline exists on the UN CBD side.
· Beth Greenaway (UKSA) noted that UKSA will be the CEOS Chair at the time of the UN CBD COP. UKSA relies on others in CEOS for guidance on how to approach this.
· Steven Ramage (CEOS Executive Officer) via chat: “In addition to Christine's comment about the fact that we have yet to decide on what biodiversity means in CEOS and what future activities or actions will happen. Following guidance from UN CBD the COP statement would have to be delivered during Oct 21-22 which are same dates as Plenary. And CEOS is not an observer, so it would have to be through a Party or an observer willing to support CEOS.”
· Steven added that there are too many unknowns at this stage and suggested focusing on practical activities and next steps for CEOS rather than rushing to prepare a UN CBD COP statement. 
· Christine Bognar (NASA) noted that the CEOS-CGMS Statements for SBSTA focus on what space agencies are actively doing for climate and what has been effectively delivered.
· Frederic suggested that the idea would be to raise awareness about the Joint Workshop on Biodiversity and to enhance collaboration in a more organised fashion, sharing the intent with the broader biodiversity community. He acknowledged that it might be challenging to present actual achievements and commitments at this stage. Frederic suggested following Steven’s advice and possibly waiting a couple of years to build up a base of information that would be suitable for such a statement. 
· Steven via chat: “To contradict myself we could present something around the work of EETT but I am not sure how much that responds to the Global Biodiversity Framework and the NBSAPs”
	DECISION 02
	CEOS will not plan a statement for UN CBD COP16.


· Beth Greenaway (UKSA) agreed that while the CEOS Chair for 2026 will be officially endorsed at the 2024 CEOS Plenary, it would make sense to have some form of cut-off to allow the existing nomination the ability to plan with confidence.
	322-03
	CEOS Chair Team and JAXA (as regional CEOS SEC representative) to send a message to the CEOS mailing lists confirming receipt of the CEOS Chair nomination from CSIRO/GA/BOM (Australia) for the Asia-Pacific rotation in 2026 and to confirm that SEC is happy to proceed with this nomination unless there are any objections by SEC-323 (July 18).
	Before SEC-323


· The CEOS Chair has reached out to SANSA regarding their expression of interest but has not received a response. JAXA noted that the geographic rotation is clear and can proceed as planned with the nomination from Australia.
3. CEOS Executive Officer (CEO) Report
Steven Ramage (CEOS Executive Officer) reported:
CEOS Strategic Guidance Document
· The CEOS Chair and CEO team have prepared a first draft of an updated CEOS Strategic Guidance Document. It was issued to the CEOS Secretariat on June 7, 2024 (by Irena Drakopoulou). Feedback was requested before June 20, 2024, prior to the SEC meeting.
· Steven noted that Eric Laliberté (CSA, CEOS Chair) drafted some additional sections including the new contextual section. There was perhaps some misunderstanding about how the different governing documents align and how the Strategic Guidance Document is complemented by the annually updated CEOS Work Plan. Steven supported Christine Bognar’s suggestion to assemble a team to continue the revision process. 
· The feedback received from SEC is comprehensive and clear, with all comments in alignment.
WMO Engagement
· The CEO team finalised the CEOS Statement with the SIT Chair for delivery at the 78th WMO Executive Council meeting. In the session focused on cooperation with other international organisations and partnerships, the WMO Secretariat invited WMO Members to “collaborate with their national and/or international space agencies to enhance access to satellite data and to contribute to proposals for core and recommended satellite data.” 
· There is work ongoing to develop a mandate to coordinate with space agencies at the WMO Executive Committee level. 
· Following CEOS Member agency involvement in the 15th Session of Consultative Meetings on High-Level Policy on Satellite Matters (CM-15), there was a second invitation to WMO Members to “contribute to CM-15 Action 1 by clearly expressing their needs for satellite data/products use, dissemination and training through the Regional Coordination Groups on Satellite Data Requirements in support of the Early Warnings for All (EW4All) initiative.” The final recorded decisions will be shared in the coming weeks by WMO, and the CEO will work with the SIT Chair on any related follow up. The WMO Executive Council also approved the Global Greenhouse Gas Watch (G3W) Implementation Plan, which is now seeking extensive funding.
Discussion
· Frederic Fournier (CSA, CEOS Chair Team) noted that Eric Laliberté (CSA, CEOS Chair) welcomes guidance from the SEC about the type of changes they are comfortable with in the Strategic Guidance Document. An example is whether to remove references to a 7-10-year horizon. If this information is retained, it will not be an evergreen document. Frederic welcomed SEC feedback on the changes that would be acceptable, regardless of how minor they might be.
· Christine Bognar noted that NASA recommends deleting the sentence that specifies the time horizon of the document. Christine also suggested removing the footnote that mentions the current count of CEOS missions, proposing that this information could instead be featured on the CEOS website homepage, where it can be regularly updated. 
· Robert Husband noted via chat: “EUMETSAT supports NASA's suggestion of a small writing team for the strategic guidance document update.”
4. SIT Chair Report
Osamu Ochiai (JAXA, SIT Chair Team) reported:
· The SIT Chair team has been progressing with the SIT Chair term priorities and is following up with the relevant community teams to develop the discussions from the SIT-39 meeting.
· The Greenhouse Gas Roadmap update is progressing well, with telecons organised every two weeks.
· The three Carbon Roadmap leads (GHG, AFOLU and Aquatic) met on June 11, 2024, to plan the necessary linkages and integration and to steer the new Aquatic Carbon Roadmap accordingly.
· AFOLU lead agencies (ESA, NASA, JAXA) are conferring to confirm the active leadership of the AFOLU Roadmap and to agree a plan to finalise the actions.
· The Climate Policy Impact thread was progressed via a teleconference on June 13, 2024.
· Lessons from the first UNFCCC Global Stocktake (GST) will be compiled. WGClimate are asked to lead the coordination of inputs. A draft is targeted for the 2024 SIT Technical Workshop. UNFCCC COP29 preparation needs to be considered soon, with the next discussion scheduled for mid-July 2024, then one more before the SIT Technical Workshop.
· The CEOS GST Strategy update is planned for 2025.
· The GHG Task Team has already drafted content for the updated GHG Roadmap. The Roadmap will not be ready for the SIT Technical Workshop or the 2024 CEOS Plenary but should be ready for discussion at the SIT-40 meeting. 
· The SIT Chair organised a teleconference between WMO and WGDisasters on the UN’s Early warnings for all (EW4All) initiative. There is a request from WMO for a gap analysis regarding data, analysis, and tools that can be provided to support EW4All. This will be one of the topics that will be discussed more broadly at this year’s SIT Technical Workshop.  
· The SIT Technical Workshop is planned for September 17-19, 2024, in Sydney. Planning of the agenda has started, and registration details have been distributed.
· The SIT-40 meeting will be held from April 8-10, 2025, in Fukuoka, Japan. A save-the-date email has been shared. Osamu apologised to UKSA for not being able to accommodate their request regarding the timing of the meeting.
Discussion
· Frederic Fournier (CSA, CEOS Chair Team) noted that the 2024 CEOS Plenary invitation letter has also been shared and he encouraged SEC to confirm participation.
5. [bookmark: _i7kssdkdz7w7]Working Group Reports
WGClimate
Jeff Privette (NOAA, WGClimate Chair) reported:
· A Climate Policy Impact meeting was held on June 13, 2024, to follow up on the SIT-39 meeting. There was a discussion about being more effective at UNFCCC COP, with suggestions to focus more on new climate-related results from satellites, making advocacy a secondary focus. WGClimate will seek help from the Virtual Constellations in identifying new findings. 
· The full schedule for development of the CEOS Statement to UNFCCC SBSTA 61 is still to be confirmed. A draft schedule will be shared with UKSA after SEC-322. The goal is to share a draft with the CEOS Principals by September 1, 2024, with an opportunity for discussion at the SIT Technical Workshop. The final version is to be sent to UKSA no later than October 1, 2024.
· A side meeting was held alongside the CGMS-52 Plenary to discuss what tools and support CGMS agencies could bring to an operational and sustained greenhouse gas monitoring system, with the primary target user being WMO’s Global Greenhouse Gas Watch (G3W). Participants agreed to commence semi-annual meetings going forward. Participants included representatives of WGClimate, the GHG Task Team, and CGMS Working Group leadership.
· The CGMS-52 Plenary was held in Washington, D.C., from June 4-6, 2024. Vincent-Henri Peuch from ECMWF was approved as the incoming WGClimate Vice Chair. The next step is to submit the official nomination to the CEOS Plenary in October 2024.
· During the CGMS-52 Greenhouse Gas session, Simon Elliott (EUMETSAT) was identified as the CGMS representative on the WGClimate GHG Task Team. He will lead CGMS as the co-author of the GHG Roadmap and track its implementation. The WMO G3W will review the draft GHG Roadmap to ensure it is fit for purpose, specifically regarding calibration and validation.
· Consideration will be given to a UNFCCC COP 30 thematic program of common interest with GCOS as an education opportunity. WGClimate will not prepare a COP 29 side event this year. 
· The ECV Inventory Gap Analysis Report is expected to be completed by the end of the northern hemisphere summer.
WGDisasters
Laura Frulla (CONAE, WGDisasters Chair) reported: 
· The Recovery Observatory is supporting the current flood situation in Libya. 
· WGDisasters has formed a subgroup to improve engagement on Early warnings for all (EW4All). WGDisasters participated in a teleconference with the CEOS SIT Chair team and WMO to discuss EW4All. Natalia Donoho from WMO shared reference documents on actions. An important follow-up action is for WGDisasters to conduct a mapping exercise to identify CEOS activities related to different countries and compile a list of related organisations working within WGDisasters. EW4All will be covered further at the SIT Technical Workshop.
· WGDisasters will hold a dedicated teleconference on biodiversity on July 1, 2024. There is a strong link between disasters and biodiversity loss, especially around floods and droughts. The purpose of this teleconference will be to discuss how to support this priority topic. ISRO has mentioned their particular interest in the impact of extreme events on biodiversity and critical species loss.
· WGDisasters will give a presentation at IGARSS in July 2024.
· The WGDisasters-22 meeting will be a hybrid meeting, held in Budapest from October 1-4, 2024.
WGCapD
Dan Matsapola (SANSA, WGCapD Chair) reported: 
· WGCapD is looking forward to the UKSA’s proposal for ‘CEOS in Schools’ and NASA’s new initiative on transforming to Open Science. These initiatives resonate strongly with WGCapD.
· WGCapD is engaging with space agencies from developing countries, working with the CEOS Executive Officer. The aim is for WGCapD to serve as an entry point to the CEOS ecosystem. 
· A meeting was held with the CEOS Executive Officer and the Strategic Manager in the SANSA CEO's office and Acting Executive Director SANSA Earth Observation. African space agency heads are scheduled to meet in South Africa at the invitation of the SANSA CEO. The goal is to use this opportunity to present CEOS activities and the benefits of being a member of CEOS.
· There is an ongoing effort with GEO to better align the CEOS WGCapD and GEO Capacity Development Working Group. Dan has been invited to participate in the GEO Capacity Development Working Group. 
· Dr. Ernest Acheampong from the GEO Capacity Development Working Group presented to CEOS WGCapD on June 13, 2024, regarding the Earth Observation Maturity Index (EOMI). The role of CEOS and the space agencies in the EOMI assessment methodology conducted by GEO was a discussion point that needs to be clarified.
· CEOS WGCapD is working to narrow the Earth observation capacity development gap with GEO through regional GEO initiatives in Africa (AfriGEO) and Latin America (AmeriGEO) as platforms for engaging with space agencies from developing countries.
· The AfriGEO symposium will be held in Nairobi, Kenya, from August 12-15, 2024, presenting another opportunity to engage with African space agencies.
WGCV
Matt Steventon (WGCV Secretariat) reported on behalf of Philippe Goryl (ESA, WGCV Chair): 
· WGCV is working with WGISS to plan the joint WGCV/WGISS meeting at USGS EROS in October 2024. Invitation emails have been distributed. Participants are asked to register for in-person attendance by 30 June 2024 to ensure enough time to receive a visa and approval to visit EROS. Information can be found on the joint meeting page: https://ceos.org/meetings/wgcv-54-wgiss-58/
· WGCV subgroups will be asked to report on activities related to biodiversity during their subgroup reports to WGCV-54, in place of a dedicated session.
· A nomination has been received for the WGCV Vice Chair role for 2025-2026 and subsequently Chair for 2027-2028 from Medhavy Thankappan of Geoscience Australia. The Vice Chair will be selected at the WGCV-54 meeting and the decision will be presented to the 2024 CEOS Plenary for final endorsement.
· A Pre-flight Calibration Workshop will be held at ESA ESTEC on November 19-22, 2024. Details are available here.
WGISS
Tom Sohre (USGS, WGISS Chair) reported:
· There is a good collaboration with WGCV in developing the joint meeting agenda for the October WGCV/WGISS meeting. 
· WGISS has initiated a review of internal mailing lists with WGISS principals and is soliciting further interest in WGISS Interest Groups.
· WGISS has transferred the existing repositories within github.com/ceos-wgiss to the new CEOS Organisational GitHub repository at github.com/ceos-org.
· The link to the Federated EO Gateway (FedEO) has been added to the CEOS Data and Tools webpage: https://ceos.org/data-tools/. 
Discussion
· Beth Greenaway (UKSA) noted that UKSA is currently in the process of identifying a new representative for WGISS.
6. [bookmark: _30j0zll]CEOS Systems Engineering Office (SEO) Report
Dave Borges (SEO, NASA) reported:
· 321-04: CEOS SEC to provide feedback to the SEO on the proposal by Brooklands New Media to develop a CEOS 40th anniversary publication. The publication will be written by a third party and supported by advertisements.
· This action can be closed. Based on the feedback received from the SEC, the SEO has terminated engagement and decided not to proceed with this activity. 
· 321-05: SEO and the CEOS Communications Team to work with ESA on the arrangements for a CEOS exhibition booth at VH-RODA (2024) and the Living Planet Symposium (2025).
· The SEO and the CEOS Communications Team are actively working to ensure CEOS presence at VH-RODA in September 2024. CEOS will have a physical presence with an exhibition booth. The SEO will also pursue a booth at the ESA Living Planet Symposium in 2025. This action can be closed. 
· SIT-39-15: CEOS Chair and SEO to engage the CEOS Secretariat meetings on the matter of invigorating support for SDGs more broadly across the CEOS organisation (Members and Associates). 
· The SDG Coordination Group is re-examining its priority areas for potential expansion with expert support from other areas. Two priority areas identified include climate and biodiversity. Discussions have begun with WGClimate to explore support for SDG Indicator 13.2.2 on total greenhouse gas emissions annually. Details are still being discussed, and the SDG Coordination Group appreciates WGClimate for considering a partnership on this important Indicator.
· CEOS and the SDG Coordination Group, have received a Letter of Enhanced Cooperation from the United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification (UNCCD) Science, Technology, and Innovation Unit, which is attached to the SEO’s written report. The letter highlights the value of ongoing support activities of the SDG Coordination Group and requests additional support related to several specific topics. The Chair, SIT Chair, SEO, CEO, and SDG Coordination Group will follow the CEOS External Request Process Paper process to determine the feasibility of the requests. Dave invited the SEC to review the letter and respond as needed.
· The SEO has established a CEOS organisational GitHub: github.com/ceos-org. It is an open-source collaboration space. SEC is invited to join the discussions.
7. [bookmark: _gftkgg461qs]AOB
CEOS in Schools
· Beth Greenaway (UKSA) provided an update on the ‘CEOS in Schools’ project. The programme is targeted toward 15-16-year-old students, with activities planned from February to June 2025. Students will then be brought together in international workshops following a selection process by the respective space agencies. A Youth Summit will coincide with the 2025 CEOS Plenary, offering students a platform to present their work and outcomes to the CEOS community.
· There are three pillars for the project:	
· CEOS in Schools Pilot: Two international workshops where students from CEOS member countries present posters and interact with experts.
· Collation of Materials: Creation of a website or document housing current work and learning materials for schools.
· Legacy: Continue with a group to generate legacy material.
· Beth requested clarification on the use of the CEOS logo for promotional materials, specifically mentioning the need to disseminate information soon for schools in the United Kingdom. She proposed creation of a flyer and sought approval to include the CEOS logo.
Discussion
· Dave Borges (SEO, NASA) noted the CEOS branding guidelines, which are available online and provide guidelines regarding the use of the CEOS logo. 
· There were no objections raised regarding the use of the CEOS logo as proposed by Beth. 
CEOS Work Plan Feedback Cycles
Irena Drakopoulou (CEOS Executive Officer Team) suggested the creation of a new CEOS mailing list to better monitor CEOS Work Plan deliverables. The list will include one representative from each agency. The CEO team will send a reminder every 2-3 months to provide updates on deliverables.
Discussion
· Christine Bognar (NASA) noted that there is an online CEOS Deliverables Tracking Tool which should be used for this purpose.
· Christine added that, from NASA's perspective, as one major contributor to the CEOS Work Plan Deliverables, their current system involves Christine being copied on all communications as a coordinator, and this works well. Creating a new list might cause confusion, especially for smaller agencies whose official CEOS Contacts might not be directly responsible for CEOS Work Plan Tasks. The CEOS Agency contact points are not necessarily those that are responsible for the CEOS Work Plan Tasks.
· The CEO team will proceed with a trial of such a list and carefully assess its implementation to ensure it adds value without introducing confusion or redundancy.
8. [bookmark: _mnd5sqcpv1ed]Adjournment
The plan for SEC teleconferences/meetings leading up to the 2024 CEOS Plenary is as follows (typically Thursday). The start time for all teleconferences will be 7 AM U.S. Eastern. If there are face-to-face meetings, the times will be advised closer to the dates.
	SEC-323: July 18, 2024
SEC-324: September 5, 2024
SEC-325: Pre-SIT-TW meeting September 2024
	SEC-326: October 10, 2024
SEC-327: October 22, 2024 (CEOS Plenary)


Beth Greenaway (UKSA) noted that Sentinel-2C is currently planned for launch on September 4, 2024, so the timing of SEC-324 may be difficult for some European representatives.
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